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PROTECTION AND PERMANENCY MEMORANDUM 20-24
TO: 

Service Region Administrators



Service Region Administrator Associates



Service Region Clinical Associates



Regional Program Specialists



Family Services Office Supervisors

FROM:  
Mary Carpenter, Assistant Director



Division of Protection and Permanency



Tracy DeSimone, Assistant Director



Division of Protection and Permanency

DATE: 
December 17, 2020
SUBJECT:
Aetna Care Better Health of Kentucky - Supporting Kentucky Youth (SKY) Managed Care Organization (MCO) 
The purpose of this memorandum is to inform staff of the Kentucky SKY Program that will begin on January 1, 2021.  Aetna Better Health of Kentucky (Aetna) was selected to manage the state’s new Supporting Kentucky Youth program, also known as SKY.  This means that children and youth in out-of-home care (OOHC), including former foster care youth between the ages of 18 and 26 who left custody after the age of 18, youth who are in OOHC and placed with relative or fictive kin caregivers, Medicaid eligible youth in the juvenile justice system, and children receiving adoption assistance will be enrolled with Aetna for their Medicaid coverage. 

The SKY program offers enhanced benefits to support members:

· A care coordination team will be assigned to each member enrolled in the program and will ensure access to primary care, behavioral health services, dental care, specialty care, wraparound services, and social support services.  It is imperative that when a child is placed in OOHC, they are entered into TWIST timely.  This triggers the notification to Kentucky SKY, through a newly developed interface between TWIST and Aetna, and creates the assignment of a care coordinator TWIST and SKY will share information in order to streamline processes to best serve children in the program. 
· Aetna will also receive a file from DCBS with information such as the child’s worker and placement.  The child’s primary care provider (PCP) and dentist will be assigned within thirty (30) miles of the placement.  DCBS does have the discretion to request that the PCP or dentist remain the same provider.  The level of care management services provided by the care coordination teams will be tailored to meet the needs of each individual SKY member.  The team will also provide the following services:

· Assist with locating providers and obtaining appointments as needed.

· Expedite the scheduling of appointments for assessments.

· Assist with the coordination of covered transportation services.

· Arrange community supports for members and referrals to community-based resources as necessary.

· The SKY program provides extra bonus benefits like cell phones, laptops, and wireless plans to youth so that they can maintain connections with their support systems.  In addition, other value added services for older youth in care are offered, such as:

· GED certification and job skills training;
· Life skills program; and
· Nutrition services.
· To support the transition from another MCO, Aetna Better Health of Kentucky will collaborate with physicians and other providers to ensure continuity of care, especially for those members with special heath care needs.

Individuals receiving Supports for Community Living (SCL), Michele P Waiver, Acquired Brain Injury (ABI), Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS), or other Medicaid waivers are excluded from enrollment in the SKY program. 

During the open enrollment period and at any time after January 1, 2021, children receiving adoption assistance and former foster care youth have the option to opt-in or opt-out of the SKY program.  If they elect to opt-out of the additional support and services offered by the SKY program, these members may select another MCO participating with the Medicaid program or remain with Aetna Better Health of Kentucky as a non-SKY member.  The MCO options include:

· Aetna Better Health of Kentucky (non-SKY program)

· Anthem BCBS

· Humana Healthy Horizons in Kentucky

· Passport Health Plan by Molina Healthcare

· UnitedHealthcare Community Plan of Kentucky

· WellCare of Kentucky

Individuals receiving adoption assistance and former foster youth may contact Medicaid member services at 1-800-635-2570 or log on to the Medicaid self-service portal through KYNECT at http://www.kynect.ky.gov/ to opt out of the program.
DCBS staff will have the ability to view SKY documentation through the newly developed TWIST module, and SKY personnel will have access to needed information in TWIST.  DCBS staff will also be required to upload the documents listed below into the SKY module to ensure SKY personnel have access to needed documentation.  These forms are NOT in the TWIST system and must be manually uploaded via the Upload Documents feature in SKY module.  
· DPP-104B DCBS-Individual Health Plan
· DPP-105 Medical Information on Childs Birth
· DPP-106A Authorization for Health Care
· DPP-106D Medical Appointment
· DPP-106E Dental Care
· DPP-106F Visual Screening
· DPP-106G Mental Health Services
· DPP-106H Medication Administration Form
· DPP-106I Methamphetamine Exposure Medical Evaluation and Follow-Up Form
· DPP-106J Medication Transfer Form
Only children in OOHC will be available in the SKY module, i.e., adoption and former foster youth not currently in OOHC are not available in the SKY module.  When a child is exited from OOHC in TWIST, they will remain in the SKY module through the end of the following month.  The child’s Medicaid eligibility does not expire until the end of the following month and this will allow Aetna time to upload any remaining documentation.  A web-based training for the SKY module is being developed for staff and is forthcoming. 
The SKY Frequently Asked Questions and Answers is available under Related Resources Browser in the SOP Online Manual.
If you have any questions regarding this memorandum, please contact:

Mary Carpenter, Assistance Director
mary.carpenter@ky.gov 
(502) 564-6852 Ext 3604
Tracy DeSimone, Assistance Director

tracy.desimone@ky.gov 

(502)564-6852 Ext 3571
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